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The center of the fight for Independence in Georgia, Wilkes County, became known as “the hornet’s nest” because of the stinging attacks made 

from there by the Georgia Patriots against the British and Tories. 

Newsletter of   THE GEORGIA SOCIETYTHE GEORGIA SOCIETYTHE GEORGIA SOCIETYTHE GEORGIA SOCIETY    

Sons of the American RevolutionSons of the American RevolutionSons of the American RevolutionSons of the American Revolution    

    

Hornet’s NestHornet’s NestHornet’s Nest   

 

The 

AprilAprilAprilApril————June 2010June 2010June 2010June 2010    
The President’s DispatchThe President’s DispatchThe President’s Dispatch   

COL Robert F. Towns 

   I was humbled and honored to be elected as 
your Georgia Society President in April 2010.   
After becoming a new SAR member of the 
Marquis de Lafayette Chapter in 2003, I had 
no idea I would become so active in an 
organization.  As your Society President, you 
have entrusted me with the greatest State 
Society in the NSSAR and I am proud to 
have that honor.   
 
   Although President General Ed Butler and 
First Lady Robin were not able to join us 
(due to  illness), I was honored to have Vice 
President Sam Powell of the South Atlantic 
District present to swear in your State 
Officers and myself.  You have provided me 
with a good team of Officers and Committee 
Chairman to ensure us a successful year.   
 
   As a State Society we have accomplished 
many fine programs and shared our principles 
with a vast number of individuals not only in 

Georgia but also throughout our Nation.  The 
principles of the SAR serve to provide 
patriotic, historical and educational programs.   
Through our volunteer organization we 
continue to foster these principles and 
programs.  We all love to share our own 
personal story of how our patriot participated 
in the early development of our Nation.  We 
all have a common bond and that is that we 
each have an ancestor who participated in the 
building of our Nation.  We are just as proud 
of our ancestors as we are of the fine men and 
women who fight for our Nation’s freedom 
today.     
 
   As we focus on 2010, my agenda will be on 
Educational Outreach.  The reason I chose 
this subject is that I want to make sure our 
youth and new citizens of this country 
understand and know why our country was 
created and understand what our ancestors 
went through to create our great country. 
 
   I would like to challenge each Chapter to 
provide an educational outreach program 

during this next year.  We have all 
experienced the excitement of finding the 
details about our patriot; whether tracing your 
surname; becoming a member of a first 
family; locating a tavern keeper or witch; or 
perhaps a horse thief.  I would like to see 
your share the same excitement with our 
youth.  It may be a simple as working on a 
Genealogy merit badge with a Boy Scout, 
providing a colonial living history program 
for a youth group, or visiting a school and 
providing a program on our Nation’s flag.  
The topics are endless and with a little time, 
energy and enthusiasm you can share your 
knowledge about our Country’s history. 

 
   Some of the topics might include the Bill of 
Rights; the Declaration of Independence; the 

United States Constitution; colonial living; 
revolutionary flags, or the life of specific 
historical individual. Many of your SAR 
colleagues have already created many of 
these programs.  If your Chapter is in need of 
assistance with creating a program, please ask 
for assistance and we will help your find the 
necessary resources. 
 
   Many of you have participated in the new 
citizenship swearing in programs throughout 
the State.  These programs are an ideal 
opportunity for the SAR to provide support 
with our outstanding State Color Guard.  
Even that “one on one” contact after the 
program with a new citizen is a form of 
educational outreach.  Take a moment and 
explain your color guard or militia uniform.  
These new citizens are eager to learn about 
our country and our Nation’s history and in 
many instances the history of your own 
patriot as well. 

 
   This is a task that will require 
teamwork.  It is not just one person who 
wins or loses a game or one person who 
is responsible for a project succeeding or 
failing.  I cannot do this task alone, but 
with our National, State, and Local 
Chapters members working together we 
can achieve success in teaching our 
students and new citizens.  We all must 
pitch in and work together in order to 
carry forth our Nation’s history.   

 
 

President Mike Tomme 
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Introduction 
 
    What would Benjamin Franklin do?  It’s a 
question I quite often ask myself, not that I 
could emulate even a fraction of his 
accomplishments.  Never the less, it is a good 
way to start any undertaking, looking toward 
one’s role models for guidance.  I have no 
doubt that if Ben were here; his advice to me 

would be ambiguous and clandestine, as it 
often was, until the manner of his service was 
thoroughly in his grasp.  And then he would 
wisely suggest that I turn to another role 
model for my answers, the one by which I 
will surely be measured, Kline Pugh.  And 
that is something I have found myself doing 
almost daily since being sworn-in as State 
Secretary.  So I must plead for your patience 
as I learn the procedures and processes of a 
rather vast set of responsibilities. 
 

Background 
 
    I was first approached with the idea of 
becoming the state secretary almost eleven 
months ago.  That lead time was very 
important because my first concern was how 
to transition membership data from a 
database system that was no longer being 
supported by the original software designers 
to a more modern system.  I do not care to 
count the hours required.  But I am happy to 
report that the Georgia Society Membership 
Database, now in Microsoft Access 2007, is 
functioning well and has been expanded to 
track key elements of membership 
applications and supplements, Officer and 
Committee Chair positions held by 
compatriots and membership sponsorship of 
new applicants.  Information about chapters 
will also be tracked.  In years to come, long 
after I pass the baton to another, the system 
will be able to provide reports concerning 
compatriot applications, sponsorship of new 
applicants, and positions held in the SAR. 

 

Group Email Lists 
 
    I asked Mark Webb to set up several Email 
Lists which I administer in order to expedite 
emails intended for various groups of 
compatriots.  Right now, there are three 
Email Lists available:  BOM, Grave 
Marking, and Bulletin.  Each list is 
designed for specific content.  For instance, I 
initially subscribed only Georgia Society 
Board of Managers and state Committee 
Chairmen to the BOM mailing list since it is 
designed for quarterly Georgia Society BOM 
reports and other broadcast correspondence 
relevant to the Board of Managers.  The 
Grave Marking list may also contain DAR 
members, City or State officials, and 
individuals from other states who want to be 
kept apprised of Grave Markings and 
Historical Site events sponsored by or in-part 
by the Georgia Society.  The Bulletin list is 
what used to be referred to as “Widest 
Distribution” that would be requested of 
Kline Pugh for forwarding.  Announcements 
other than Grave Markings and Historical 
Site events that need to be shared with the 
entire Georgia Society community should be 
emailed to Bulletin.  Instructions for 
subscribing or unsubscribing to any of these 
l i s t s  a r e  a v a i l a b l e  o n  t h e 
www.georgiasocietysar.org website under 
<Resources><Mailing Lists>.  You must be 
logged in with Username and Password to see 
the <Mailing Lists> link under 
<Resources>. 
 
 

Vision 
 
     On a forward going basis, I will 
permanently maintain information with 
regard to deceased compatriots.  Therefore, it 
is important that Chapter Presidents or 
Chapter Secretaries keep me informed of 
the death of a compatriot (Form 10.04F in 

the Source Book).  That will allow us to 
retain information and, one day, create a 
memorial webpage, possibly with photos, 
short biographies and lists of contributions of 
those members who are no longer with us.  
That is one day.  But right now, if Ben 
Franklin were here, I think he would say, 
“What is all this talk of computers, 
databases, and emails.  Pass the type.”  So 

pass the type I will. 
 

Membership 
 
    The Georgia Society membership is 
growing.  I have included a chart showing the 
number of new members registered to each 
chapter.  Congratulations are in order to the 

Joseph Habersham Chapter for leading the 
way with 7 new members.  The total 
membership of the Georgia Society, through 
21 May 2010 stands at 1,405.  That includes 
3-Emeritus, 2-Junior (1 of which will become 
a regular member in October), 29-Life 
Members that have paid 2010 GA Society 
Due s ,  51 -New Memb e rs ,  102 -
Reinstatements, and 5-Transferees from other 
State Societies. 
 

Looking Forward by Looking 

Back 
 
    I’ve talked a lot about technology and 
change.  And there is much more I’d like to 
say.  However, I have already exceeded my 
allotted space.  So, I would like to end with 
this one last section, “Looking Forward by 
Looking Back,” the manner by which I would 
like to end all my articles. 
 
    A couple of Benjamin Franklin’s 
characteristics were a curiosity and desire to 
learn new things and a willingness to change 
in light of new discoveries and new 
understanding. We are all being challenged 
every day by change, some good, some 
confusing, some surely ill conceived in 
retrospect and in need of further adjustment 
like spilling air from a sail in a new tack.  In 
the Georgia Society, in the SAR, in America, 
and in the world, change which helps us grow 
we will embrace and the rest we will spill to 
the wind on a new tack.  Because, “Can 

anything be constant in a world which is 

eternally changing?”  (Conflicting 

Motives for Human Conduct: Pleasure 

or Virtue, Pennsylvania Gazette, 23 June 
1730 by B. Franklin) 

Message From the 

 
Georgia           
Society 

Secretary 

  
 

Billy J. Templeton                                                        
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of the 

State Society 

Report From The 

Summer will be over before we know 
it.  Many of our chapters are planning 
now for their youth education programs.  
We hope each of you will incorporate 
into your chapter activity something new 
this year.   
 
The Poster Contest is only one of our 

education programs.  Consider 
recognizing a fourth grade or high school 
social studies teacher and nominating 
them for state recognition in December; 
nominate one of your members for the 
John Dooley Education Outreach Award; 
recognize one of your wives or DAR 
members helping in SAR education 
programs with a nomination for the 
Nancy Hart Education Outreach Award; 
win the Dr. Lyman Hall Education 
Outreach Award for your chapter if your 
program was the most improved in 2010; 
or give programs to over 1,000 students 
this year to receive the chapter Education 
Outreach Streamer. 
 
An outline of each award with 

guidelines, prize amounts, and deadlines 
was recently e-mailed to Board of 
Managers members and the information 
is located in our web edition of the 
Source Book in section 17.13.  The June 
BOM report for the Education 
Committee gives tips for competing for 
these awards. 
 
Most of these awards have a deadline 

of December 15, 2010.  Of note, the next 
Poster Contest will not be judged until 
April 15, 2011. 
 

Note:  Subject of this year’s 
poster contest:Battle of Cowpens. 
 

 

GASSAR Education Committee 

2010 Contests and Awards 

Information 

Revised April 18, 2010 
 
 
Americanism Poster Contest 

 
  Contest Description:  This contest is 
open to students at the fourth or fifth 
grade level depending at which grade 
level they are taught about the 
Revolutionary War.  Scout groups are 
also subject to compete at the same grade 
levels.  Awards and judging are done at 
the chapter, state, and national level.  
Students are given a specific theme for 
the contest as announced by the National 
Society and compete by preparing a 
standard size poster addressing the given 
theme.  Judging is based on addressing 
the theme, showing evidence of research, 
neatness, and originality.  
 

  Theme:   The theme for the 2010-2011 
school year will be announced at the 
National Congress in June 2010.   The 
theme will be disseminated to the 
Georgia Society chapters by the State 
Education Committee and posted on our 
GASSAR website by July 15, 2010. 
 
  Contest Guidelines: Contest rules often 
change from year to year, thus the most 
current rules should be reviewed.  Any 
changes in the poster contest procedures 
from the 2009-2010 school year will be 
announced by the State Education 
Committee and posted on the GASSAR 
web site when they are announced by the 
National Society.  Chapters determine 
their own local awards and methods of 
judging.  A chapter is authorized to 
submit one poster at the end of their own 

local judging to compete at the state 
level. 
 
  With the change in the annual 
conference of the Georgia Society from 
April to January beginning this year in 
2010, there will also be a change in the 
scheduling and judging of the poster 
contest.  There has always been difficulty 
in obtaining entries and judging them 
prior to our annual conference in early 
April because most 4th grade classes do 
not study the American Revolution until 
late spring.  As it would be even more 
impractical to try to close out the theme 
in December in order to announce a 
winner in January, the poster contest will 
not be judged until May 2011, thus 
encouraging more teachers to agree to 
participate in the contest.  The poster 
winners will then be judged prior to the 
end of the school year and the winners 
announced before school lets out.   
 
  Awards:  The prizes for the top five 
winning students will be 1st place 
$100.00; 2nd $75.00; 3rd $50.00; 4th 
$30.00; and 5th $15.00.  Each student will 
also receive an appropriate first through 
fifth place ribbon and certificate.  Each 
SAR chapter submitting a poster into the 
state competition will receive a 
certificate recognizing their participation 
in the poster contest. 
 

  Deadline: April 15, 2011, is the final 
date for the first place poster for each 
chapter to be in the hands of the State 
Education Committee Chairman.  The 
posters entered at the state level 
competition will be judged during the 
period April 16-21.  Each chapter can set 
any earlier date they may choose for their 
own judging deadline as long as the April 

Georgia 

Society 
SAR 

Education 

Committee  
Terry Manning 

Chairman 
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 deadline is met for state competition.  
The 1st through 5th place winners will be 
announced on or about April 22, 2011.   
 
 

Outstanding Social Studies Teacher 

Award 

 

  Contest Description:  This contest is 
open to middle and secondary (high 
school) social studies teachers in Georgia 
that provide instruction on the 
Revolutionary War.  Awards and judging 
are done at the chapter and state levels.  
Chapters may enter one contestant at the 
state level of competition.  The judging 
is based on written narrative provided by 
the teacher, school administrators, the 
teacher’s supervisors, students, and/or 
SAR and DAR members describing 
outstanding methods in use by the 
teacher for instructing the Revolutionary 
War to their students.  Examples of 
innovative and successful teaching 
materials are also considered in the 
judging.  A teacher may only receive the 
award once at the state level. 
 

  Contest Guidelines:  Chapters 
determine their own local means of 
selecting or recognizing teachers.  No 
standard format for submitting a teacher 
at the state level is required, but a 
submission should provide sufficient 
information to convince judges of the 
outstanding nature of instruction being 
provided.  The period of instruction for 
consideration is the current school year 
to date and the most previous two school 
years (August 2008 – May 2010). 
 
  Awards:  A certificate and plaque will 
be awarded at the GASSAR annual 
conference to which the winner and their 
guest (usually their spouse) will be 
invited.  Each chapter’s entrant will 
receive a certificate (one per chapter) of 
recognition and each chapter 
participating with an entry will be 
recognized with a certificate. 
 
  Deadline:  The deadline for 
submissions of packets for 
recommendation for the award is a 
postmark of December 15, 2010.  The 
winning entrant will be selected by 
December 20th. 
 

Outstanding Elementary Teacher 

Award 

 
  The award for the Outstanding 
Elementary Teacher follows the same 
guidelines as those given in the previous 
section for the Outstanding Social 
Studies Teacher Award except that the 
recognition is given to an elementary 
school teacher for outstanding 
instruction of the Revolutionary War to 
elementary school students. 
 
  Chapters may submit recommendations 
for both the Outstanding Social Studies 
Teacher and the Outstanding Elementary 
School Teacher. 
  
Tom and Betty Lawrence History 

Teacher (Essay) Contest 
 
  Contest Description:  This contest is 
open to middle and secondary (high 
school) social studies teachers in Georgia 
that provide instruction on the 
Revolutionary War.  The judging is 
based on a written essay, curriculum 
vitae of educational and professional 
background, and letters of 
recommendation from a supervisor and 
Principal.   The essay must be 500 words 
or longer discussing the importance of 
teaching the American Revolution, and 
providing details of any extraordinary 
teaching techniques or innovative 
projects used to teach the American 
Revolution.  It should also discuss why 
the applicant wants to attend the 
Freedoms Foundation Summer Graduate 
Teacher Workshop and how the teacher 
would use what is learned at the 
workshop in future classes. 
 
  Contest Guidelines:  Awards and 
judging are done at the state and national 
levels.  Chapters may enter as many 
contestants at the state level of 
competition as they wish.  Required 
application forms are available on the 
national SAR website. 
   
  Awards:  A certificate and $100 cash 
award will be awarded at the GASSAR 
annual conference to the state winner 
whose application will be submitted to 
the national contest.  Each chapter’s 
entrant will receive a certificate (one per 
chapter) of recognition and each chapter 

participating with an entry will be 
recognized with a certificate.  The 
national winner will win an expense paid 
trip to the Freedoms Foundation Summer 
Graduate Teacher Workshop. 
 
  Deadline:  Completed applications 
must be submitted to a local chapter by 
December 15.  Chapters must submit 
postmarked entries to the State 
Education Committee Chairman by 
January 5, 2011. The state winner will be 
selected by January 10, 2011.   
 
John Dooley Education Outreach 

Award 

 
  Contest Description:  This award goes 
to a GASSAR member who has 
significantly contributed their time and 
efforts in an outstanding manner to our 
youth and adult education outreach 
program during the calendar year.  The 
award is given at the state level.  No 
standard format for submitting a member 
at the state level is required, but a 
submission should provide sufficient 
information to convince judges of the 
outstanding nature of program 
participation and activity for the year.  
The period of activity for consideration 
is the current calendar year January 
through November (2010). 
Contest Guidelines:  A chapter can 
nominate one member each year.  A 
person may only receive the award once.   
 
  Awards:  A certificate and plaque will 
be awarded at the GASSAR annual 
conference to the winner.  Each chapter’s 
entrant will receive a certificate (one per 
chapter) of recognition. 
 
  Deadline:  The deadline for 
submissions of packets for 
recommendation for the award is a 
postmark of December 15, 2010.  The 
winning entrant will be selected by 
December 20th. 
 
Nancy Hart Education Outreach 

Award 

 
Contest Description:  This award goes to 
a female who has significantly 
contributed their time and efforts in an 
outstanding manner to our youth and 
adult education outreach program during 
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the calendar year.  The award is given at 
the state level.  No standard format for 
submitting a recommendation at the state 
level is required, but a submission should 
provide sufficient information to 
convince judges of the outstanding nature 
of program participation and activity for 
the year.  The period of activity for 
consideration is the current calendar year 
January through November (2010). 
 
  Contest Guidelines:  A chapter can 
nominate one female each year.  A 
person may only receive the award once.   
 
  Awards:  A certificate and plaque will 
be awarded at the GASSAR annual 
conference to the winner.  Each chapter’s 
entrant will receive a certificate (one per 
chapter) of recognition. 
 
  Deadline:  The deadline for submissions 
of packets for recommendation for the 
award is a postmark of December 15, 
2010.  The winning entrant will be 
selected by December 20th. 
 
 

Dr. Lyman Hall Education Outreach 

Award 

 
  Contest Description:  This award goes 
to the chapter that has shown the most 
improvement in their GASSAR 
Education Outreach program during the 
current year (2010) from the previous 
year (2009). The award is given at the 
state level.  No standard format for 
submitting a recommendation at the state 
level is required, but a submission should 
provide sufficient information to 
convince judges of the level of 
improvement from the previous year.  
Thus, a description of the prior year 
activity as well as the current year is 
necessary.  The period of activity for 
consideration in the current calendar year 
is January through November (2010). 
 
  Contest Guidelines:  Any chapter with 
an education outreach program can 
nominate their chapter for consideration.  
A chapter may receive the award in 
successive years.   
 
  Awards:  A certificate and a $100 cash 
prize to the chapter for use in 
improvements in its outreach program 

will be awarded at the GASSAR annual 
conference to the winner.  Each chapter 
entrant will receive a certificate of 
recognition. 
 
  Deadline:  The deadline for submissions 
of packets for recommendation for the 
award is a postmark of December 15, 
2010.  The winning entrant will be 
selected by December 20th. 
 
Chapter Education Outreach Streamer 

Award 

 
  Contest Description:  This certificate 
and streamer is presented at the 
GASSAR annual conference to any 
chapter that has sponsored education 
outreach programs to a total of 1,000 or 
more students during the year.  
 
  Contest Guidelines:  The quarterly 
chapter Board of Managers reports will 
be used as a primary source of compiling 
figures to use in award of this program.  
Thus, chapters should ensure that their 
reports include estimates of the numbers 
of youths addressed in their outreach 
programs.  Any chapter not sure that their 
BOM reports have reported the numbers 
needed for this recognition may make a 
report at the end of the year (prior to 
December 16) to the Education 
Committee Chairman. 
 
  Awards:  All chapters meeting the 
criteria will receive the certificate and 
streamer. 
 
  Deadline:  A December 15 deadline is 
required to allow sufficient time to order 
streamers.  Thus, BOM reports for the 
fourth quarter submitted after December 
15 cannot be used to compile statistics.  
If needed, report separately the education 
outreach statistics for October and 
November prior to December 16th. 
   
 

Education Program Timeline Checklist 

 
July 15, 2010 – The GASSAR Education 
Committee will disseminate to the 
chapters the theme for the 2010-2011 
poster contest. 
 
December 1, 2010 – If eligible for the 
Education Outreach Streamer for 

programs to over 1,000 students, report 
the statistics to the State Education 
Committee Chairman if the chapter’s 
BOM reports will not have not reported 
cumulative figures before December 16. 
 
December 15, 2010 – Submissions for 
the Tom & Betty Lawrence History 
Teacher (Essay) Contest must be in to 
chapters. 
 
December 15, 2010 – Submission 
packets for the following award 
recommendations must be postmarked by 
this date and sent to the State Education 
Committee Chairman. 
 
Outstanding Social Studies Teacher 

Award  
Outstanding Elementary School Teacher 

Award  
John Dooley Education Outreach Award 

(Compatriot) 
Nancy Hart Education Outreach Award 

(Female) 
Dr. Lyman Hall Education Outreach 

Award (Most Improved Chapter) 
 
January 5, 2011 – Chapter submissions 
to the state for the Tom & Betty 
Lawrence History Teacher Award must 
be postmarked on or before this date. 
 
April 15, 2011 – This is the deadline for 
chapters’ poster contest entries to be 
received by the State Education 
Committee Chairman. 
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Report From The 

Georgia 

Society 
Color 
Guard  

 

Paul Prescott 

Commander 

 
 

Color Guard  
Georgia Society 

Sons of the American Revolution 
 

 
Background Statistics:  For the last 5 calendar years, Color Guard participation has been as follows: 

2005  46 members  65 state events  attendance of 582 
2006  56 members  77 state events  attendance of 758 
2007  52 members  71 state events  attendance of 729 
2008  54 members  76 state events  attendance of 611 
2009  62 members  74 state events  attendance of 849 
2010 (2 Qtr) 48 members  30 state events  attendance of 344 

  
July-September Schedule:  The following state and national events are scheduled. 

 

10 July – Georgia Society BOM, Forsyth, GA 
17 July – Battle of Colson’s Mill, Norwood, NC 
7 August – Old Soldier’s Day Parade, Alpharetta, GA 
15 August – Battle of Musgrove’s Mill, Clinton, SC 
4 September – Battle of Eutaw Springs, Eutawville, SC 
18 September – DAR Constitution Week Luncheon, Atlanta, GA 
19 September – Gen. Andrew Pickens Birthday, Clemson, SC 
24-25 September – Leadership Meeting, Louisville, KY 

 

Second Quarter in Review: There is little to write about for the second quarter of 2010.  The Color 
Guard activities at the SAR Congress in Cleveland have not been included in this report since I was not 
able to attend.  No new members were recorded and there were no acquisitions. 
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     WELCOME NEW MEMBERSWELCOME NEW MEMBERSWELCOME NEW MEMBERSWELCOME NEW MEMBERS    
    

    New Member  Patriot ancestor  Sponsor 
 

 Athens   Larry David Guest  Moses Guest  Jackson Wesley Guest 
    Billy Joe Guest  Moses Guest  Jackson Wesley Guest 
 
 Atlanta   John Smith Lemley  John Smith  T. Fisher Craft, Jr. 
    Davis Brotherton Stitt Joel Lockhart  T. Fisher Craft, Jr. 
    Harry Penn Templeman, Jr. James Templeman  T. Fisher Craft, Jr. 
    Russell Logan Slider Samuel Reid  T. Fisher Craft, Jr. 
    Sanford Wilson Slider Samuel Reid  T. Fisher Craft, Jr. 
    Blake Stiles Lawson John Judy  T. Fisher Craft, Jr. 
    Matthew Brewster Ewing Charles Word  T. Fisher Craft, Jr. 
      
 Button Gwinnett  John Milton Denton Martin Maney  Milus Bruce Maney 
    Michael Nolden Henderson Mathieu Devaux  Harold Douglas Ford 
 
 Cherokee  James Thomas Dale Robert Adams  Billy Jack Templeton 
 
 Coweta Falls  Nathan Hartley Harrison Richard Bennett  Billy Hilton Thompson 
    Jeffrey Scott Harrison Richard Bennett  Billy Hilton Thompson 
    James Barry Davis  Edward Hammett  Richard Russell Simpson, Sr. 
    Charles Hammett Davis Edward Hammett  Richard Russell Simpson, Sr. 
    James Eric Hall  Patrick Boggan  Charles Eason Hall 
    Thomas Seo McAfee Edward Lacey  William Martin Hay, Sr. 
    John Bennett Hagler, Jr. Lewis Bobbit  Richard Russell Simpson, Sr. 
 
 Joel Early  Marlin Glynn Sheffield John Sheffield  David Neal Spooner 
    Robert Emanuel Sheffield John Sheffield  David Neal Spooner 
    John Robert Hamill  Charles Middleton  David Neal Spooner 
    Melvin Joel Hornsby Charles Middleton  David Neal Spooner 
    Edward Todd Hornsby Charles Middleton  David Neal Spooner  

  
 John Collins  Michael Gregory Coon Joseph Eastman  William Alfred Teasley 
    Wayne Lambert Brown, Jr. Abraham Lane  Wayne L. Brown 
    Edward McDowell Pierog George Klock  Larry Thomas Guzy 
    David Arthur Ludley Samuel Durfee  Larry Thomas Guzy 
 
 Joseph Habersham Steven Lee Memory Lewis Holloway  William Hughes Raper 
    Andrew Ayers Martin Captain Martin  William Hughes Raper 
    J. R. Williams  Absalom Hooper  William Hughes Raper 
    Luther Melvin Williams Absalom Hooper  William Hughes Raper 
    Darrell Lamar Williams Absalom Hooper  William Hughes Raper 
 
 Marquis de Lafayette Philip Henry Moody William Sayers  John Michael Tomme, Sr. 
 
 Marshes of Glynn  Franklin Augustus Hart, III Robert Hart  Brent Wrenn Taylor 
    Wayne David Baker James Williams  Robert Hudson Lear 
 
 Mill Creek  Jimmy Preston Adams John Everett  John Barnard Karrh, Sr. 
    Paul Austin Whitlock, Jr. John Whitlock  Frank Cleveland Parker, III 
 
 Ocmulgee  Robert Stephen Hodsden Jonathan Pettibone  Russell Ray Crumbley, Jr. 
 
 Patrick Carr Rangers James Chance Franks James Johnston  Robert Bradham Edenfield 
 
 Piedmont  Eugenius Sheppard Hammack  William Duggan  Robert Alvyn Sapp 
    Gregory Ormand Bodge Benjamin Bodge  Robert Alvyn Sapp 
    Murphy O’Meara McMenamy  Jean O’Mera  Robert Alvyn Sapp 
    Gregory Brian McMenamy, Jr  Jean O’Mera  Robert Alvyn Sapp 
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NEW MEMBERS (continued)NEW MEMBERS (continued)NEW MEMBERS (continued)NEW MEMBERS (continued) 
 
 
    New Member  Patriot ancestor  Sponsor 
 
 Rome   Rex L. Abernathy  Philip Cansler  James Earl Clark 
  
 Valdosta   James Walter Stribling, Jr. Dudley Jeter  Michael Maxwell Black 
 
 Washington-Wilkes Odian David Denard Henry Ware  Newton Walker Chewning 
    Marcus Odian Denard Henry Ware  Newton Walker Chewning 

    Matthew David Denard Henry Ware  Newton Walker Chewning 
    Thomas Adolph Denard Henry Ware  Newton Walker Chewning 
 
 William Few  William Howard Colbert Reubin Hill  Richard Alan Noegel 
 
  

           
    

  
   

 
 

Georgia Society participates in Pilot JROTC Program 
 

 After several coordination meetings with Roger Wise, Ambassador, Scottish Rite 
of Georgia; LTC (Ret) Nicolette Wheeler, Director, Junior ROTC, Fulton County Schools; 

and members of Sons of the American Revolution and Scottish Rite in Georgia Lodges, a 
plan was developed to recognize the JROTC Cadets of Fulton County Schools in a single 
joint meeting along with their parents in attendance. The threat of some schools of eliminating the JROTC program 

and the peer perception that JROTC and Scouting programs were not cool led to the county wide awards program 
in a prominent location with public recognition. 
 

 Arrangements were made for the JROTC Cadets to be recognized for participating in the JROTC 
Leadership Essay Contest and to be presented the Scottish Rite JROTC Medal. In addition those JROTC Cadets 
that also participated in Scouting program and had earned the Eagle Award during the past year were presented 

with the SAR Certificate of Recognition and an invitation to participate in the Eagle Scout Scholarship program. 
These Eagle Scouts were also presented with an Eagle statuette by the Fulton County JROTC Director of Army 
Instruction. Compatriot Col. Howard Carl Tanner made the presentation for Fulton County JROTC. 

 
 Georgia Society Color guard members, Michael Tomme, George Thurmond, Bruce Maney and Robert 

Sapp presented and posted the Colors at the opening ceremony conducted in the House Chambers at the Georgia 
Capitol in Atlanta on 8 May 2910. LTC (Ret) Nicolette Wheeler was the moderator for the event and Roger Wise 
coordinated the speakers and presenters. 

 
 This county wide JROTC recognition program for the Fulton County schools sets the stage for other 
counties to do the same thing for their JROTC programs. The indications are that the Colleges in the Fulton County 

area will be invited to participate in next year program.  

 

Senior VP Sapp 

attends JROTC 

event at Capitol   
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Lyman HallLyman HallLyman HallLyman Hall    
    
    On Patriots Day, 2010, Lyman Hall 
Chapter GASSAR, in conjunction with 
the Col. William Candler Chapter 
NSDAR, sponsored a Patriots Day 
Celebration at the Northeast Georgia 
History Center of Brenau University in 
Gainesville, GA. 
 
  The Hall County Sheriff's Department 

Honor Guard presented the Colors and 

the Brenau University Vocal Chamber 

Ensemble sang the National 

Anthem.  Lyman Hall Chapter VP Ed 

Rigel, Sr. explained the significance of 

Patriots Day and outlined the efforts the 

GASSAR is taking to have the day 

proclaimed a permanent commemorative 

holiday in Georgia.  City of Gainesville. 

   Mayor Ruth Bruner and Hall County 

Commission Chair Tom Oliver presented 

a joint proclamation proclaiming April 

19th Patriots Day in Gainesville and Hall 

County and encouraged the citizens of 

Gainesville and Hall County to honor and 

pay tribute to the many Patriots of the 

American Revolution.   

  VP Ed Rigel, Sr. presented the 

biography of Dr. Lyman Hall, signer of 

the Declaration of Independence and 

namesake of Hall County, during which 

Dr. Hall (Compatriot Terry Manning, 

Immediate Past President GASSAR) read 

portions of the Declaration of 

Independence concluding with “we 

mutually pledge to each other our Lives, 

our Fortunes, and our sacred Honor”.   

  VP Rigel concluded the biography by 

reminding those in attendance that those 

who signed the treasonous Declaration, 

indeed did risk their lives, the well being 

of their families, and their fortunes.  

  Dr. Hall’s two homes in Georgia were 

burned and he was forced to flee, first to 

South Carolina and eventually to 

Connecticut his home state.   

  Lynda Holmes, Chair, Literacy 

Committee of the Col. Wm. Candler 

Chapter read her original poem entitled 

"Patriot World".  The 42 Revolutionary 

War Patriots buried in Hall County were 

remembered.   

  The History Center sponsored a 

reception after the ceremony and visitors 

were able to interact with those in 

colonial outfits and the Revolutionary 

War era exhibits on display.  Following 

the event, SAR and NSDAR members 

gathered at a local tavern for fellowship 

and supper. 

    

    
    

    

    
    

    

AthensAthensAthensAthens    
    

  At its June Meeting, the Athens Chapter 
presented Military Service and War 
Service medals and certificates to several 
compatriots.  The Chapter has a total of 
18 Compatriots who have received these 
awards to date.  There are several more 
who will receive the award pending 
receipt of their DD214. 

  The Chapter Honor Guard presented the 
Colors at the marking of the Collier-
Howard house in Lexington, GA in June.  
The program was sponsored by the 
Thomas Miller Chapter, Colonial Dames 
Seventeenth Century.  The house was 
built by RS Vines Collier.   
   
Collier is the Patriot Ancestor of Chapter 
member, Chris Carter (son-in-law of Past 
State President Robert Towns).  Towns’ 
g r andso n ,  Ma t t hew  (4 )  and 
granddaughter, Leslie (1) were the 
youngest Collier descendents present. 
 
The Honor Guard were attired in the 
uniform approved by PG Butler.  The 
uniform consisted of blue blazer, tan 
pants, and SAR tie with white gloves. 

of the 

Georgia Society 

Chapters 

Gainesville Mayor Ruth Bruner 

reads proclamation as 

Hall County Commissioner 

Chairman Tom Oliver 

looks on  

Athens Chapter members shown receiv-

ing Military and War Service medals.  

Service ranged from WWII to Kosovo. 

Towns           Guest          Palmer       Hubert 
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Marquis de LafayetteMarquis de LafayetteMarquis de LafayetteMarquis de Lafayette    
 
On March 13, 2010, Mike and Cilla 
Tomme attended the 229th Anniversary 
of the Battle of Guilford’s Courthouse.  
Both presented a wreath for the Marquis 
de Lafayette Chapter.  On March 16th, 
Cilla Leed-Tomme presented her 
“Colonial Women’s Dress” to the Capt. 
John Collins SAR Chapter.  On April 3rd, 
Mike and Cilla Tomme, A. J. and Alice 
Tomme, David and Brenda Jessel, Tony 
and Gwen Martin, Wayne and Wink 
Rouse  for the Annual Banquet and 
Awards ceremony.  On April 4th, Mike 
and Cilla Tomme, A. J. and Alice 
Tomme, David and Brenda Jessel, Tony 
and Gwen Martin, Bo Hill, Lewie Dunn, 
Dan and Susie Mooney, Wayne and 
Wink Rouse, Hal and Barbara Dayhuff, 
Paul and Liz Grimes, attended the 
Annual meeting and Awards Luncheon. 
Also attending our Annual meeting was 
Vice President General of the South 
Atlantic District Sam Powell and his 
wife Karen, and Historian General 
Lindsey Brock and his wife Billie. On 
April 4th, Mike Tomme took the oath of 
office as State President of the Georgia 
Society Sons of the American 
Revolution.  He was the first member 
from this Chapter to become State 
President. Vice President General Sam 
Powell swore in Mike along with the 
other officers. 
 
On April 13th, Casey McCully was 
presented the Chapter Award for the 
George S. and Stella M. Knight Essay 

Contest.  She was awarded her medal 
and cash award.  On April 14th through 
18th, Mike and Cilla Tomme attended the 
Annual Conference of the Children of 
the American Revolution in Washington, 
DC.  On the morning of April 19th, Mike 
and Cilla took part in Patriot’s Day 
hosted by the Button Gwinnett SAR 
Chapter.  Mike joined members of the 
Color Guard for a musket salute and 
mourn muskets. .  That afternoon, Mike 
and Cilla traveled to Gainesville, and 
took part in Patriot’s Day celebration 
hosted by the Lyman Hall SAR Chapter. 
Before and after the ceremony members 
of the Button Gwinnett SAR and 
Marquis de Lafayette put on display their 
Revolutionary War artifacts for the 
public to view and to learn about.  On 
April 20th, Mike and Cilla attended the 
Casimir Pulaski SAR Chapter.  Mike 
presented the Silver Good Citizenship 
medal to LTC Dr. John Burson for his 
continued service to the community and 
his country.  On April 24th, Mike 
attended the North Carolina State 
meeting and the South Atlantic District 
meeting in Charlotte, NC.   
 
Our Chapter members have presented the 
JROTC medals to Creekside, East 
Coweta, Forest Park, Jonesboro, 
Lovejoy, Morrow, Mount Zion, Mundy’s 
Mill, Newnan, North Clayton, Northgate, 
Riverdale, Sandy Creek, Westlake, 
Griffin, Spalding County, Stockbridge, 
Henry County, Luella, Dutchtown, 
Eagles Landing, and Union Grove High 
Schools this year.   
 
On April 29th, Mike Tomme took part in 
the Pegasus Parade in Louisville, Ky.  
On April 30th, Mike and Cilla took part 
in a Patriot Grave marking of Abraham 
Lincoln’s grandfather in Louisville, KY.  
Mike and Cilla presented wreaths for the 
GA Society SAR and Marquis de 
Lafayette Chapter and Ladies Auxiliary 
GA Society and Marquis de Lafayette 
Ladies Auxiliary.  Mike also took part 
with the Color Guard, and presented a 
musket salute.   

 
On April 3rd, Mike Tomme and Hal 
Dayhuff received a Proclamation from 
the City of McDonough recognizing 
National Peace Officers week that runs 
from May 10th through May 16th.  On 

April 4th, Mike and Hal also received a 
Proclamation from the Henry Co. 
Commissioners recognizing National 
Peace Officers week.  On May 6th, Doug 
Stansberry, Bo Hill and Hal Dayhuff 
received a Proclamation from the City of 
Fayetteville recognizing National Peace 
Officers week.  That same night, Lewie 
Dunn and Ted Hackney received 
Proclamation from the City of Peachtree 
City recognizing National Peace Officers 
week.   
 
On May 8th, Mike took part with the 
State Color Guard in presenting colors at 
the State Capitol for the Inaugural 
JROTC Recognition Ceremony for 
Fulton Co. Schools.  On May 10th, Paul 
Grimes presented the Law Enforcement 
Commendation Certificate to Clayton 
Co. Police, Code Enforcement Officer 
Kimberly Mitchell.  Members Mike 
Tomme and Hal Dayhuff also attended 
along with Cilla Leed-Tomme, Liz 
Grimes and Jared Cline.  On May 11th, 
Mike and Cilla attended the Joseph 
Habersham SAR Chapter meeting, where 
Cilla presented her “Colonial Women’s 
Dress Program to the members and 
wives.  Mike that evening swore in new 
member Steven Memory. 

       

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

L to R, Past President Jessell,  

Casey McCully, and  

Past President Hill 

Knight Essay Award 

Hal Dayhuff and  Mike Tomme 

receive Proclamation from  

McDonough Police Chief Dorsey 

and Mayor Copeland 
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.AtlantaAtlantaAtlantaAtlanta    

   “John Adams, Attorney”, was the 
subject of the very informative 
presentation at our April meeting by 
William M “Bill” Rich, an Atlanta 
attorney.  His discussion revealed how 
Adams’ legal training related to his 
service as our 2nd President.   
 
   Bronze Good Citizenship Medals were 
presented to Max Barab and Sam 
Schaffer, 15 year old students at Pace 
Academy, in recognition of their 
successful efforts to raise funds for 
Haitian relief.  Max conceived the idea 
of a yard sale in his neighborhood, with 

the proceeds to be given to the Haitian 
relief fund.  Enlisting the aid of his 
friend, Sam, they placed announcements 
of the event in their area, and the news 
media gave added coverage.  As a result, 
donations were received from many 
sources.  The sale was a great success, 
raising more than $8,000.   
 
  The highly regarded speaker, Mrs. Ruth 
Reddick, entertained us at the May 
meeting, with an in depth review of the 
Southern Tour made by George 
Washington.  Ruth wove a wonderful 
story by including a variety of anecdotes 
and little known details of attire, parties 
and travel.   
 
  A Law Enforcement Commendation 
Medal was presented, in absentia, to 
Officer Nicolos Trujillo of the Sandy 

Springs Police Department, who is 
presently on active duty and serving with 
the Marine Corps in Afghanistan.  
Officer Trujillo, recognized by his peers 
and superior officers as an outstanding 
Officer, was especially recognized for 
his perseverance in solving the murders 

of three men in his area.  Developing the 
confidence of an informant in the 
neighborhood, he was able to identify the 
suspects, and later, with the help of the 
informant, arrest them.  Deputy Police 
Chief Ken DeSimone, himself a Marine 
Corps Reservist, received the award on 
behalf of Officer Trujillo. 
 
  The Chapter was represented at the 
Memorial Day Ceremony on May 31st at 
Marietta National Cemetery by Dr. Revis 
Butler, who presented the wreath, and 
Guyton McCall. 

  On June 10th we were honored to have 

Mrs. Gail East as our speaker, her 
subject being “Earthworms & 
Honeybees:  How Jamestowne Changed 
the Ecology of North America.”  The 
interesting narrative of the early history 
of the Jamestowne colony included many 
little known facts about the 
determination of these rugged settlers to 
survive in the new world.   
 
  A Flag Certificate award was awarded 
to the Atlanta Center for Cosmetic 
Dentistry.  The presentation took place 
on Thursday afternoon, after the June 
meeting.  Housed in a beautiful two-

story cream brick building with four 
handsome Doric columns, this 
organization caters to a national 
clientele.  The Flag flies very near 
Roswell Road in Atlanta, viewed by 
thousands daily. 
 
  Guyton McCall represented The 
Atlanta Chapter at the Flag Retirement 
Ceremony held at Northside Chapel in 
Roswell.  This important event is  
sponsored by the Piedmont Chapter, 
SAR 
 
  There will be no meetings of the 
Atlanta Chapter in July or August.  Next 
meeting will be held on September 8th at 
the Petite Auberge Restaurant on North 
Druid Hills Road.  SAR members are 
invited to join us.  No reservations 
required.  Welcome!  

(L to R) Max Barab, Sam Schaffer,           
Guyton McCall  

Guyton McCall presents 
Trujillo award to Deputy 

Police Chief  DeSimons  

 

Dr. Revis Butler and Guyton 

McCall 

Guyton McCall 

Presents Flag Certificate 

To representative of the 

Atlanta Center for  

Cosmetic Dentistry 
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Coweta Falls Coweta Falls Coweta Falls Coweta Falls     
    

R E V O L U T I O N A R Y  W A R 
INFANTRYMAN MONUMENT 

NATIONAL INFANTRY MUSEUM 

COLUMBUS AND FORT BENNING, 
GEORGIA 

    
   The Revolutionary War Infantryman 
Monument, presented in 2009 to the new 
National Infantry Museum by the 
Coweta Falls Chapter of Columbus, 
Georgia, was recently upgraded with two 
custom-designed benches and a 
quotation from General George 
Washington. 

 
   Although the monument is now owned 
by the National Infantry Foundation, the 
Museum agreed to the Chapter-financed 
improvements.  The architectural firm of 
Neal and Murray looked at the 
monument sitting in its twenty-foot 
quadrangle on the Heritage Walk of 
Flags and designed corner benches of the 
same Georgia gray and American Black 
granite of the original monument.  To 
select the added George Washington 
inscription, a contest was held by the 
Coweta Falls Chapter.  The winner was 
chosen from fifteen entries.  Installation 
was completed in April 2010 by the 
Eagle Granite Co. of Elberton, GA.  The 
cost of approximately $5000 was paid by 
Chapter members, a local Foundation, 
and the George Washington Fund 
Distribution Committee. 
 

   The winning quotation was by General 
George Washington to his troops in 
August of 1776:  “Remember, officers 
and soldiers, that you are free men 
fighting for the blessings of liberty.” 
 
   The SAR monument to the 
Revolutionary War Infantryman  is 
viewed, and frequently photographed, by 
an estimated 130,000 Museum visitors 
annually. 

    
COWETA FALLS PLACES FLAGS ON 
PATRIOT GRAVES ON MEMORIAL 

DAY 
    

   For Memorial Day, fresh U.S. flags were 
placed for Memorial Day on patriot graves by 
Coweta Falls Chapter, Sons of the American 
Revolution. 
 
   Braving a wet, overcast weekend, 
volunteers Bill Hay, Richard Andrews, Hugh 
Rodgers, John McCutcheon, Chuck Hall, Jr., 
and Bob Galer flagged eleven patriot graves 
located and marked in Muscogee and Harris 
Counties in previous years. 

 
         
    
 
 
 
    
 
  
 

Patriot graves were those of George Foster, 
James Allen, Philemon Hodges, Daniel 
Higdon, Richard Christmas, Alston Massey, 
Shadrach Rowe, John Phinasee, William 
Swan and William Norris.  Samuel Cooper’s 
grave in Columbus has a permanent flag and 
flag pole.  Austin Dabney’s grave in Pike 
County was flagged at the grave dedication 
on January 30. 
 
   It is the practice of the Coweta Falls 
Chapter on or near Memorial Day each year 
to recognize marked patriot graves in the 
West Central region of Georgia. 

    

ValdostaValdostaValdostaValdosta    
    

Celebrating 10 Years 
 

Members and guests of the Valdosta 
Chapter SAR met on April 15, 2010 to 
celebrate the 10th anniversary of their 
chapter which was chartered April 1, 
2000. The event contained a full agenda, 
including: 1) The recognition of Patriots’ 
Day; 2) Chapter President J. Edward 
Willis and chapter Vice President 
Redden P. Hart presented the 
Meritorious Service Award and medal to  
Valdosta Chapter member H. Harrison 
Tillman, Sr. for his contributions to the 
chartering of the chapter and service to 
the local and Georgia State Society SAR.  
H. Harrison Tillman, Jr. received the 
award on behalf of his father; and 3) 

Immediate past president of the Georgia 
Society Sons of the American 
Revolution, Terry E. Manning, presented 
the program on the SAR Traveling 
Trunk.  The Traveling Trunk contains a 
collection of colonial artifacts and is 
currently on display at the Lowndes 
County Historical Society and Museum.  
In addition to current members, several 
state SAR officers, national SAR 
committee chairs, and members of the 
Daughters of the American Revolution 
attended.   

 

 
 

Benches at RS Infantryman 

Monument 

Peggy Andrews flags Massey        
grave 

VP Hart   presents  
Meritorious Service Award  

To H. Harrison Tillman, Sr. 
Harrison Tillman, Jr. accepted  

the award on behalf of his father 
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Herman John Smith 

John Milledge Chapter 

January 28, 2010 

 

Aubrey R. Morris 

Piedmont Chapter 

April 13, 2010 

 

Floyd Addison Avary 

Coweta Falls Chapter 

June 7, 2010 

 

Joe Beck Moore 

Casimir Pulaski Chapter 

June 18, 2010 

 

 

 
 

 
 

 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

James Nelson McPherson 

John Collins Chapter 

May 11, 2010 

 

Jack Edwin McDonald 

Marshes of Glynn Chapter 

May 17, 2010 

 

Dr. Robert F. Wolfersteig 

Blue Ridge Mountain Chapter 

June 7, 2010 

 

Edwin Hubert Ginn 

Marshes of Glynn Chapter 

June 22, 2010 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Smith Callaway Banks 

Mill Creek Chapter 

May 19, 2010 

 

Henry Harrison Tillman, Sr. 

Valdosta Chapter 

May 23, 2010 

 

William Boston McKinnon, Jr. 

Marshes of Glynn Chapter 

June 15, 2010 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 

In Memory ofIn Memory ofIn Memory of   
Our Fathers, Our Brothers, Our SonsOur Fathers, Our Brothers, Our SonsOur Fathers, Our Brothers, Our Sons   

Our CompatriotsOur CompatriotsOur Compatriots   

 2010 2010 2010   

Gone but not forgotten.Gone but not forgotten.Gone but not forgotten.Gone but not forgotten.Gone but not forgotten.Gone but not forgotten.Gone but not forgotten.Gone but not forgotten.        
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Georgia Society Email Lists 
 

The Georgia Society has two email lists and you may have already seen email from one or both of these lists.  

These mail lists and any future mail lists will appear to come from the domain name gassar.org.  If you have strong 
spam filters in your email system, you may need to authorize email from the gassar.org domain or from the 
specific email addresses shown below. 
 
 

BOM Email List 
 

The first new email list is BOM@gassar.org.  As this email address implies, it is for emailing Georgia Society 
BOM Reports or notices.  You have to be a member of this list to SEND or RECEIVE BOM Reports and 
notices.  I originally set up this Email list with the 2009 State Officers State Committee Chairmen and Chapter 

Presidents or Highest Ranking Chapter Officer in the absence of a Chapter President Email address. 
 
All future BOM Quarterly or Annual Reports and BOM notices should be emailed directly to BOM@gassar.org.  

As a consequence, your report or notice will automatically be forwarded to all BOM members.  If you are a new 
officer, committee chairman, or interested compatriot not currently subscribed to this list, you can SUBSCRIBE or 
UNSUBSCRIBE by visiting the below link and following the instructions given on the web page: 

 

http://mail.gassar.org/mailman/listinfo/bom_gassar.org 
 
 
 

Grave Marking & Revolutionary Site List 
 

The second new email list is GraveMarking@gassar.org.   As the name implies, GraveMarking@gassar.org will be 
used for Patriot and Compatriot Grave Dedication Notices/Invitations and Revolutionary Site event notices.  The 

list may contain not only Georgia Society SAR members, but DAR members and other individuals who are 
interested in keeping apprised of Grave Markings and Revolutionary Site events sponsored by or in-part-by the 

Georgia Society.  You have to be a member of the GraveMarking@gassar.org list in order to send or receive 
these types of Georgia Society Email.  Because this list is open to more than just members of the Sons of the 
American Revolution, it will be more tightly monitored for appropriate content. 

 
All future Grave Marking Dedications or Revolutionary Historical Site Notices should be emailed directly to 
GraveMarking@gassar.org.  I have initially subscribed all Georgia Society members with an email address to this 

list.  Anyone wishing to SUBSCRIBE or UNSUBSCRIBE to the GraveMarking@gassar.org list may do so by 
visiting the below link and following the instructions given on the web page: 
 

http://mail.gassar.us/mailman/listinfo/gravemarking_gassar.org 

 
Membership in both of these email lists is both a privilege and a responsibility.  As a member of the Georgia 

Society you will have ready email access to all other Georgia Society members.  However, that continued privilege 
depends on the manner in which we conduct our business as Sons of the American Revolution. 
 

 

Thanks to Billy Templeton 

GASSAR Secretary  

 

Note:  This very important information repeated from last issue in case 

you missed it! 
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We have just finished our second year of existence and are 
now entering another exciting new year!  As I travel the state 
visiting SAR Chapters with my husband, State President J. 
Michael Tomme, Sr., I have met many of you serving the SAR 
with your time, energy and talents.  Whether you are providing 
fresh baked cookies for refreshments; crafting a wreath for a 
grave dedication; or assisting a perspective SAR member with 
his genealogical research, please know that your endeavors are 
truly appreciated.  Our Auxiliary will continue to lend our 
support to the objectives of the Georgia SAR by promoting 
historical, educational and patriotic celebrations. 
 
I am pleased to announce that during our recent Georgia 
Society Ladies Auxiliary Annual Meeting, held on April 3, 
2010, we voted to revise our Bylaws and to add a new level of 
membership.  You may now enroll as a Lifetime Member by 
paying a one-time fee of $25.00.   During that meeting, many 
of you elected to renew your membership and pay your dues.  
I would encourage any of you who would like to join the 
Auxiliary and/or pay your dues to do so at this time.  
(Attached to this electronic newsletter is a Georgia SAR 
Ladies Auxiliary Membership Application form that you may 
use to enroll or renew your membership status. Please feel free 
to duplicate this form and share it with your friends that may 
be eligible to join our Auxiliary.)  Membership in the Georgia 
SAR Ladies Auxiliary is simply recognition of the long time 
support of the ladies of the Georgia SAR. 
 

Ladies SAR Auxiliary Officers 

 

During our Annual Meeting we elected our new officers to 
serve for this year.  Please allow me to introduce your new 
officers: 

President:  Cilla Leed Tomme 
1st Vice President:  Sandra F. Lamb 
2nd Vice President:  JoAn J. Chewing 

Secretary:  Camille R. Baxter 
Treasure:  Robin R. Towns 
Chaplain:  Patricia K. Pugh 

Parliamentarian:  Brenda D. Jessel 
 
 

A Special Thank You! 

 
On behalf of the members of the Ladies Auxiliary I would like 
to extend a special Thank You to both Ginny and Terry 
Manning for the wonderful Hospitality Suite they provided 
during our recent Annual Meeting.  As a result of their many 
hours of preparation we were all able to enjoy tasty appetizers 
and plentiful beverages.  Saturday morning provided all of us 
with a wonderful cup of coffee, juice and delicious pastries. 
 
A special Thank You is also extended to Ginny’s nephew, 
Master Sergeant Todd Coning, who served as our bartender 
for our event.  Todd is currently serving in the U.S. Air Force 
in the K-9 Unit at Eglin A.F.B, Florida.  We thank him not 
only for assisting us with our social, but also for serving our 
country.  May God bless and keep him safe! 
 
 

Georgia Society Sons of the American Revolution is 

pleased to announce 

the Georgia Colonial Ball and  

Debutante Presentation 

the evening of Tuesday, Dec. 28, 2010 

at the Milledgeville Country Club 
 

Members of the SAR or DAR are invited to sponsor a young 
lady to be presented as a Georgia Colonial Debutante.  The 
Georgia Colonial Ball will be an elegant, formal affair.  
Following the presentation, attendees will enjoy a buffet 
supper and dancing to music provided by the RX Band. 
 
All members of the SAR, DAR, C.A.R. and friends are 
cordially invited to attend at a cost of $55 per person.  
Invitations and response cards for the Georgia Colonial Ball 
and Debutante Presentation will be sent at a later day. 
 
Accommodations: 

Special arrangements have been made with the Comfort 
Suites Hotel, 2621 N. Columbia Street (Hwy 441N), 
Milledgeville, GA  31061 for the participations and guests of 
the Georgia Colonial Ball.  Appointed suites (with two queen 
or one king bed, plus a sitting area with sleep sofa, and free 
hot breakfast) are available for $86.94 (all taxes included) per 
night for Monday, December 27th and Tuesday, December 
28th.  Reservations at this rate may be made by calling the 
hotel directly at (478) 453-2212.  Please make reservations 
early, but certainly by December 1st for the special rate and 
mention the Georgia Colonial Ball. 
 
For more information on debutante Presentation fees, please 
call or e-mail 
Robin R. Towns, Chairman, Debutante Presentation 
Committee 
phone: (706) 548-7291 
email: robintowns@aol.com 
(type in subject line: SAR Deb Ball) 

Application deadline fee is due 
by August 10, 2010. 

Message From the 

Georgia  
SAR 

Ladies’ 
Auxiliary  

 
Cilla Tomme 
 President 
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National Ladies Auxiliary News 
 

During the Annual Spring Leadership Meeting, held March 5-
6, 2010, in Louisville, KY, we voted to revise the Bylaws.  
Evelyn Sympson, President of the NLASAR, has provided the 
following information regarding this change. 
 
Please be advised of the following Bylaw change that pertains 
to Article VII, Duties of Elected Officers. 
 
Change:  Eliminate the Position of Registrar. 
 
Present:  Article VII, Duties of Elected Officers, Section 7 
 
The Registrar shall maintain current record of membership of 
NLASAR.  She shall process all applications for membership 
as directed by the Board. 
 
Rational:  The duties of the Registrar will be combined with 
those of the Third Vice President. 
 
Proposed change:  Article VII, Duties of Elected Officers, 
Section 4 
 
The Third Vice President shall supervise the membership 
activities of the NLASAR, promoting membership to all ladies 
attending NSSAR events. 
 
Bylaw changes will be posted online at least 45 days prior to 
Congress with a final vote  to be taken at Cleveland. Please 
visit the NLASAR website for a complete viewing of 
the Bylaws at: http://www.sar.org/nlasar/images 
 
 

 
 

Recent Activities 
 

Shortly after being installed as your new President, Mike and I 
began traveling for both SAR and C.A.R. 
 
As many of you may know, Mike and I have been active with 
C.A.R. for several years at the local, state and national levels.  
For the last couple of years we both have been involved with 
the planning of the National C.A.R. Convention that is held in 
Washington, DC each April.  This year provided us with the 
opportunity to escort 100+ C.A.R. members from our Crystal 
Gateway Marriot Hotel to the Museum of Natural History via 
the Metro (public rail service). Although I worried of the 
possible misplacing of a child, we all survived the trip with 

everyone accounted for. We all had a great time roaming the 
museum before it opened to the public and viewing the 
numerous exhibits. 
 
Immediately upon return from our 5-day trip to Washington, 
we set off for two wonderful Patriot Day Celebrations.  We 
participated in the Button Gwinnett Chapter SAR Patriots Day 
Program Honoring Button Gwinnett held in Lawrenceville.  
The same day a couple of hours later, we found ourselves with 
the Lyman Hall Chapter SAR celebrating Patriots Day 
Honoring Lyman Hall in Gainesville. 
 
I have accompanied Mike to several city and county 
commissioners meetings regarding proclamations for National 
Peace Officers Week (May 9-15, 2010) and Peace Officers 
Memorial Day (May 15th). 
 
I presented my Ladies Colonial Clothing Program to the 
Joseph Habersham Chapter SAR on the evening of May 11th. 
 
 

Time to Build New Friendships 
 
As we enter into this summer, I know that many of you will be 
directly involved with your local SAR chapters in Memorial 
Day celebrations, July 4th parades and “Let Freedom Ring” 
programs, and the 120th Annual SAR Congress in Cleveland, 
Ohio. Enjoy your involvement and participation in these 
events and use these opportunities to establish new friendships 
and acquaintances.  One of the best outcomes of my 
involvement in SAR is the number of wonderful people that 
Mike and I have had the opportunity to met through our SAR 
travels and participation.  We have SAR friends all over the 
nation and we all share the same wonderful patriotic ideals. 
 
Best Wishes, 
 
Cilla Leed Tomme 

President 
 
 
 

 Just a Reminder 
If you have not already renewed your Ladies 
Auxiliary Membership for this year, now is the 

time to do so.  Please see the attached the Mem-
bership Application for your use.  Thank you 

for your assistance with this request! 
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